EXECUTIVE

MONDAY 12 JUNE 2006 AT 1.00PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman) (Promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Mrs  Bowman (Economic Development and Enterprise Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Learning and Development Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Jefferson (Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Knapton (Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder);

Councillor Prest (Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder);

ALSO PRESENT:   

Councillors Allison and Boaden were present as Chairmen of the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Councillors Graham, Morton, Stothard and Weber attended the meeting as observers.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Councillors Mitchelson and Jefferson declared prejudicial interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of EX.104/06 (Food Service Plan) as they owned premises which would be inspected under the Plan.

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the Executive meetings held on 20 February and 20 March 2006 were confirmed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

EX.102/06
INITIAL REVIEW OF NEW 'FREE' CONCESSIONARY FARES 


SCHEME (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure
Subject Matter

The Director of Corporate Services submitted Report RB.01/06 concerning the decision of the City Council on 23 February 2006 that the Executive should review the Council's Concessionary Fares Scheme after five months when actual ridership figures are available and following responses to the representations made to the Minister for Local Government and Secretary of State for Transport.

Based upon the April 2006 ridership figures, it was anticipated that expenditure on Concessionary Fares expenditure was likely to be over the 2006/07 budget provision by in the region of £10,000 to £85,000.

It seemed unlikely that there would be any funding available within the concessionary fares base budgets to further enhance the scheme in 2006/07.  The current scheme allowed free travel at all times within the City of Carlisle and a 60% concession within Cumbria for bus journeys starting or finishing within Carlisle.

The Director further reported that, in reviewing the Concessionary fares scheme after five months, the following factors would be investigated:-

(a)
Longer term ridership trends/remuneration costs and concessionary fares budget projections for 2006/07 (revised) and 2007/08.

(b)
Take account of any Department of Transport/Treasury changes to scheme funding. Following representations made to the Government, the Minister for Local Government has defended the grant distribution mechanism as fair.  However, he has suggested that the new comprehensive spending review (timetabled for 2007) for the 2008/09 and 2009/10 settlement provided an opportunity to investigate issues such as the long term funding of concessionary fares.  It should be noted, however, that no response on possible grant distribution amendments would be available to influence the five month review.

(c)
Any progress on further representations to be made in conjunction with the County Council to the Department of Transport suggesting that it would be much fairer to allocate concessionary fares grants on a Countrywide rather than a District basis.

(d)
Any prospects of renegotiating the generation factor with Stagecoach as appropriate.

(e)
Cost to Eden, Copeland and Allerdale of free ridership within Cumbria to ascertain the cost of enhancing Carlisle’s scheme should additional funding become available.

(f)
Consultation with Concessionary passholders on Carlisle’s current scheme.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, was pleased to report that the revised scheme had led to a 325% increase in the take-up of passes and, in some rural areas, the number of buses had doubled.  It was clear that the £1.5m being spent on concessionary travel by the City Council was benefiting many in the local community who qualified for a pass.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1. That the Executive agrees on the factors to be taken into account in progressing the review of the concessionary fares scheme as detailed above.

2.  That the Executive notes that, based on the ridership figures for April/May 2006, the cost of the new concessionary fares scheme to the Council, i.e. free travel at all times within the district and a 60% concessionary within Cumbria for bus journeys starting or finishing within Carlisle, is broadly in line with ridership projections and the budget available.

3.  That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to submit a further report to the Executive with a review of the operation of the scheme after the first five months of the 2006/07 financial year.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive agreed to the factors to be taken into consideration as part of a five month review of the concessionary fares scheme.

EX.103/06
SPORTS FACILITY FEASIBILITY STUDY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Leisure, Culture and Heritage
Subject Matter

The Head of Community Services submitted Report CS.25/06 enclosing the Executive Summary of a Sports Facility Feasibility Study undertaken on behalf of the City Council by PMP Limited, the outcome of which had been used to formulate a range of priorities for the Executive to consider regarding future sports facility provision in the City:-

(a)
The Council owns and operates 27 senior and 5 junior community football pitches on 23 different sites, excluding the Sheepmount.  The development of a comprehensive playing pitch strategy would help map out how these can most suitably provide facilities for local people.  A strategy would also seek to address the issue of changing accommodation (Melbourne Park, Hammonds Pond, Keenan Park, Richardson Street, and facilities at Briar Bank and Harraby Community Centres) and pitch drainage.

(b)
In the long term, a replacement for the 'The Pools' needs to be considered. The possible re-use of the existing site in an area covered by the development framework being developed for Carlisle Renaissance could contribute to this. A repair and maintenance profile for the next 10-15 years needs to be produced in conjunction with Carlisle Leisure Ltd to determine when decisions need to be made.

(c)
Indoor tennis - this opportunity is currently being investigated with the Lawn Tennis Association and Carlisle Leisure Ltd and was the subject of an earlier report to the Executive.

(d)
Synthetic Pitch - if funding is made available from the Football Foundation this proposal will be developed at the Sheepmount. A capital budget provision of £250,000 has been set aside in 2006/07 to match fund this scheme.

(e)
Cricket provision at Carlisle Cricket Club should be considered as part of the work of Carlisle Renaissance, linked to the development along the Eden and Caldew.

(f)
The City Council becomes fully engaged in the extended school programme and the review of senior schools in the City to maximise the provision of community facilities.

(g)
The Council facilitates investment from the private sector when opportunities present themselves, especially if they involve the provision of facilities identified in the study but not a priority for the Council.

The Director further reported that it was recognised that future capital developments would need to be considered in the light of competing demands for resources and work with partners would be an essential aspect of any development, large or small. The range of partners, as shown with the recent multi-use games areas, can add significant benefit to a scheme, both with initial funding and with subsequent support.

Clearly the most significant limiting factor for the Council is the availability of resources. It is important to stress that although the feasibility study may raise expectations, these have to be tempered by the reality that the Council does not itself have the financial capacity to deliver all of the schemes highlighted.

Members of the Executive considered that the Study had highlighted a range of exciting opportunities to enhance sports facilities within Carlisle.  All of the outcomes would need to looked at further, particularly funding issues and whether any sources of external funding could be found.  At this stage, the Executive wished to note the priorities in the Study and consult with the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and other consultees.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Executive notes the priorities contained in the Sports Facility Feasibility Study and set out above.

2.
That the report be forwarded to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment.

3.
That the full draft of the Feasibility Study be released to all consultees for comment.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive agreed to the priorities set out in the report arising from the feasibility study as the basis for further consultation with the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and other relevant consultees.

EX.104/06
FOOD SERVICE PLAN (Key Decision)

Councillors Mitchelson (Chairman) and Jefferson, having declared prejudicial interests in this item, withdrew from the meeting room whilst the matter was discussed.

Councillor Bloxham chaired the meeting for this item.

Portfolio
Sustainable Communities
Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.26/06 enclosing the City Council's Food Service Plan for 2006/07 in accordance with the requirements of the Food Standards Agency.  The Plan set out how the Council would deliver its food service during the year, provided information on the previous year's performance against targets and identified the targets for 2006/07.  Amendments to the content of certain pages of the Plan were tabled at the meeting.

It was a requirement for the City Council to undertake a documented performance review of the Food Service Plan at least once a year and this would be undertaken by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive accepts the Food Service Plan for 2006/07 and it be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting on 20 July 2006 for performance review.  The Overview and Scrutiny Committee are particularly asked to comment upon whether the targets in the Plan are considered workable and achievable.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive approved the Food Service Plan for 2006/07 and referred the Plan to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for detailed performance review.

EX.105/06
WASTE MINIMISATION - FEASIBILITY STUDY INTO 



ALTERNATE WEEKLY COLLECTIONS (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure
Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.29/06 enclosing the executive summary of the Feasibility Study undertaken by the City Council's Waste Services Section into an Alternate Week Collection Scheme for household waste.

Details of the practical implementation of the scheme were submitted and involved –

(a)
the issuing of one standard 240 litre capacity wheeled bin per household for household waste with the following qualifications:-

(i)
householders could request a smaller 140 litre wheeled bin;

(ii)
large households could qualify for an extra wheeled bin under certain circumstances;

(iii)
where access for householders to the point of collection or where access for the Council's refuse collection vehicles is not possible, affected householders would not be able to participate in the scheme.  A weekly sack collection would be undertaken for these households limited to two sacks per household.

(b)
all properties having a garden and access for collection would be offered a garden waste wheeled bin to participate in the alternate weekly collection system.

As part of the scheme, no 'side' waste over and above that which could be contained within the wheeled bins or sacks would be collected.  Action would be taken to warn householders who do not comply and persistent offenders could be served fixed penalty notices under the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act.

Action would be taken to ensure that all householders were made aware of the collection policies and service standards that they could expect from the scheme.

A key element of the scheme would be the enhanced provision of kerbside recycling to include garden waste, paper, plastics and cardboard and waste electrical items.

In support of the scheme, the County Council had agreed to extend the opening hours of the Bousteads Grassing Civic Amenity Site from 8am to 4pm to 8am to 6pm.  In addition, suitable sites in the north of the City are currently being investigated with a view to these being operational in 2007/08.

The alternate weekly collection scheme should be seen as a key element of Cumbria's sustainable waste management portfolio, minimising the amount of waste requiring final treatment and disposal and thus minimising Cumbria's financial liabilities under the Landfill Allowance Trading Scheme.

The capital cost of the scheme was within budget and there was no additional revenue funding required over and above that currently allocated for the Council's waste services.

The Director of Corporate Services submitted the financial implications identifying the key financial risks as being – 

· fuel costs increasing above the Retail Price Index;

· vehicle hire costs exceeding those budgeted for;

· potential imbalance between income received and revenue costs if the anticipated collection levels for recycled materials is not achieved.

There was also an issue relating to the future provision of wheeled bins after the first ones have been issued and a report with funding options would be brought back to a future meeting of the Executive.

The opportunity should exist for the City Council to achieve cashable and non‑cashable savings under the Gershon scheme.

The initiative would be a major contributor to the City Council's corporate priority of achieving a cleaner, greener, safer Carlisle.  Subject to approval, it was anticipated that implementation of alternative weekly collections would be completed by May 2007.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, stressed that the proposals were for weekly collections of household waste, with residual waste being collected one week and recyclable waste being collected the next.  He was of the opinion that there was support from a large section of the community to recycle more but that further education was needed to ensure maximum participation in the scheme if it was implemented.  He pointed out that the City Council was committed to working with householders who may find it hard to implement the new arrangements if access to their properties for wheeled bins was difficult or they had particular disabilities.  The financial penalties were severe on the County Council if the amount of household waste disposed of to landfill didn't reduce.  These financial penalties would fall on the Council taxpayer.

The Chairman considered that the introduction of alternate weekly collections would be a major step forward for the City Council in increasing the amount of waste that was recycled.  This was an area of Council activity where local communities could play an active part in achieving the goal of increased recycling.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive accepts the findings of the Feasibility Study and recommends to the City Council the adoption and subsequent implementation of the alternate weekly collection option.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive accepted the findings of the Feasibility Study and recommended to the City Council the adoption and subsequent implementation of the alternate weekly collection option.  This would be a major contributor to the City Council's corporate priority of achieving a cleaner, greener, safer Carlisle.

EX.106/06
LOCAL AIR QUALITY - UPDATING AND SCREENING 

ASSESSMENT (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure
Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.21/06 enclosing an Air Quality Updating and Screening Assessment Report dated May 2006 providing required information on local air quality for Carlisle and district.

The Report forms the first stage of the third round of review and assessment under the Government’s National Air Quality Strategy.

The purpose of the assessment was to identify any matters that have changed since the last round of review and assessment (completed by this Authority in May 2003) which might lead to a risk of any of the air quality objectives being exceeded.

The Updating and Screening Assessment covers -

· a review of the previous rounds of review and assessment for each of the seven pollutants;

· new monitoring data;

· new sources or significant changes to existing sources; 

· other local changes which may affect local air quality.

The key findings of the assessment were – 

· that the air quality objective levels for 1,3 butadiene, lead, sulphur dioxide, carbon monoxide, benzene and particulate matter will not be exceeded at relevant locations;

· that nitrogen dioxide concentrations at relevant locations alongside Currock Street, Carlisle are above the objective level.  This area is already subject to a detailed assessment together with Nelson Bridge, Charlotte Street, Junction Street and Dalston Road.  The detailed assessment is still ongoing but there is sufficient monitoring data to conclude that an Air Quality Management Area will have to be declared for relevant locations on Currock Street.  This area may have to subsequently be extended if the monitoring at locations on the other roads are found to also exceed the objective level.

· the nitrogen dioxide levels in the declared Air Quality Management Area along the A7 at Stanwix and Kingstown continue to exceed the objective level at relevant locations as expected and the Council is in the process of discussion with partners to draw up an action plan of measures to reduce nitrogen dioxide levels to below the objective level.

The report had been considered by the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 8 June 2006 and a Minute Excerpt was submitted and the matters raised were discussed.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, noted that, whilst the City Council had statutory responsibility to prepare the Local Air Quality Updating and Screening Assessment Report, it did not have direct control over implementing measures which may improve air quality where problems were found.  He would seek a meeting with the Director of Community Services, relevant City Council Officers and representatives of external agencies with a view to raising the issue of air quality and look at possible improvements.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the findings of the updated assessment be submitted to the Secretary of State in accordance with the Environment Act 1995.

2.
That an Air Quality Management Area be declared for part of Currock Street, Carlisle.

Reasons for Decision

The Local Air Quality Updating and Screening Assessment complies with the requirements of the Council's Constitution and with Government and statutory requirements regarding local air quality management.

EX.107/06
ENVIRONMENTAL ENHANCEMENTS (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure
Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.27/06 detailing action taken to identify a programme of environmental enhancement works, to be funded in partnership with the County Council, the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership and the Carlisle Housing Association.

The sum of £100,000 had been allocated in the 2006/07 budget for environmental enhancements as follows:-

· £50,000 to continue with the programme of improving back lanes across Carlisle.   Match funding of £50,000 had been granted by the County Council's Carlisle Local Committee subject to the County's contractor undertaking the work;

· £30,000 to address parking problems in many residential areas of the City.  This is a major problem, causing damage to grass verges, disruption on bus routes and restricting access for emergency vehicles.  The County's Carlisle  Local Committee and Carlisle Housing Association are committed to each providing the same level of funding to start an improvement programme in 2006/7.   Different solutions would be required in different locations;

· £20,000 for additional amenity lighting in areas where there are safety, anti-social behaviour or crime hot spots.  Additional funding was being sought from the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership and local Housing Associations to support the provision of additional amenity lighting.

The Director further reported that the County Council's initiative to install Alley Gates was now progressing with the legal formalities now being undertaken.  The Director intended to continue to liaise with the County Council and the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership to identify further lanes where Alley Gates may be installed.   It is hoped to link this work with the back lane improvement works.

Consultation on all these issues will continue to achieve an agreed programme of works which partners are willing to fund jointly.

Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, recommended that the sum of £200,000 from Right to Buy sales be allocated to supplement the £100,000 already earmarked for the environmental enhancement budget for 2006/07 to be spent on improvements to estates such as removing grass verges to accommodate car parking and further amenity lighting.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Executive notes the submitted programme of environmental enhancement works for 2006/07.

2.
That the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, in consultation with the Director of Community Services, be delegated authority to approve a prioritised list for amenity lighting works.

3.
That the sum of £200,000 from Right to Buy sales be allocated to supplement the £100,000 already earmarked for the environmental enhancement budget for 2006/07 and the Director of Community Services be requested to submit a report to a future Executive meeting with options for allocation of this additional funding to suitable schemes.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive noted the submitted programme of environmental enhancement works for 2006/07 and authorised the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, in consultation with the Director of Community Services, to approve a prioritised list for the works.

The Executive also agreed that the sum of £200,000 from Right to Buy sales be allocated to supplement the £100,000 already earmarked for the environmental enhancement budget for 2006/07 and have asked the Director of Community Services to report back with options for suitable schemes.

EX.108/06
RAFFLES VISION (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Sustainable Communities

Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.28/06 updating the Executive on Raffles Vision.

The acquisition and demolition of private houses has continued in recent years and there are now only four properties remaining.

The Council were currently funding the maintenance costs of six void properties in the same blocks.

The Director considered that the acquisition of the remaining four properties was not viable and should no longer be pursued.   Should this view be supported then there were two options for the attached void properties:-

· Maintain and secure void properties.  This would require an ongoing financial commitment and the void properties would not enhance the quality of the area or help further the ambitions of the residential development scheme;

· Officers were considering potential uses for the vacant units and are in discussion with various partners including Housing Associations and Lovells to assess options.  It was estimated the works would cost £60-70,000 for the three units in Creighton Avenue and Raffles Avenue.   This could be funded from the Housing Capital Programme, and would be the subject of a further report to Executive.

The Director recommended that this latter option be pursued and that the vacant units on Dalton Avenue be maintained and monitored or alternatively demolished pending subsequent development phases by Lovells.

The Council allocated a capital budget for Raffles Vision of £213,500 in 2005/06.   Expenditure has been dictated by the acquisition process and the forecast expenditure/commitment in 2005/06 was approximately £31,500, leaving a balance of £182,000.  There would be some ongoing maintenance costs of approximately £32,500 arising in the coming years which would fall to be met by the Council and for which no budget provision has been made.  It was, therefore, recommended that, over the next three years, a provision of £97,500 be made and that the position be reviewed at the end of that period.

There was another issue within the overall project to consider.  Properties 25 and 27 Shadygrove Road adjacent to the Living Well facility had now been demolished.   There was a demand for additional car parking and Living Well would like to licence the land from the Council to create a car parking area.   The Council needs to take a view on the future use of the site and may wish to consider undertaking the works to create a car park, due to the overall community benefit.   The preliminary estimated cost of this work was £15,000.

Should the Executive agree to the above proposals, then the balance of the unallocated budget, £69,500, could be returned to Reserves.

A programme of improvement works to Heysham Park has been funded separately and is progressing.

The new build partnership between the Council and Lovells has proved to be extremely successful and has had a major impact on the obvious improvement in the Raffles area.   In essence, the Raffles Vision is coming to fruition, although the current impetus must be sustained.   The agreement with Lovells includes the provision for a sharing of the surplus remaining after the sale of the houses having deducted the cost of the development at various stages of the development.   The first phase of the development should be completed in the next few months and, whilst the exact amount cannot be calculated at this time, it should provide a significant Capital receipt for the Council.   Further receipts would be received as subsequent phases are completed dependent on sales and the buoyancy of the housing market. 

The Executive would need to consider any future investment needs in Raffles and the adjoining area in line with corporate priorities.   These include potential initiatives such as:-

· Further improvements to the quality of the environment;

· Creation of recreational facilities such as a multi-use games area which have been extremely successful in other areas of the City;

· Community facilities.

The Executive commended the work undertaken by Officers on Raffles Vision and the transformation which had occurred in Raffles as a result.

Summary of options rejected

An option to maintain and secure void properties was rejected in favour of investigating potential uses for the vacant units with various partners.

DECISION

1.
That the Executive notes the positive progress which has been made with Raffles Vision.

2.
That the Director of Development be requested to pursue housing options for the acquired vacant properties with partners and submit a further report on options to a future meeting of the Executive.

3.
That the Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder and relevant Officers be requested to meet with Housing Associations with a view to addressing the issue of affordable housing throughout the Carlisle District.

4.
That the balance of the Capital Budget be allocated as set out in Report CS.28/06 with the residue of £69,500 being returned to Reserves.

5.
That the Executive supports the creation of a multi-use games area in Raffles, subject to funding becoming available.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive considers that there are really positive signs that the Raffles Vision is beginning to achieve the desired outcomes.  The timescale for progress and need to acquire the outstanding originally identified properties is such that this is no longer crucial.   The proposals to meet immediate needs and the associated budget changes are considered to provide a greater impact for the area and the City generally.

EX.109/06
DRAFT REGIONAL SPATIAL STRATEGY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter

The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.23/06 detailing a proposed response to consultation on the draft Regional Spatial Strategy.

The North West Regional Assembly (NWRA) was responsible for producing the Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS) for the North West and the existing Strategy was being updated following new guidance produced in PPS11 Regional Spatial Strategies.

In January 2006 the NWRA submitted the draft RSS to the Secretary of State and it has now been issued for formal consultation with comments required by 12 June 2006.  An independent Panel will conduct an Examination in Public into key issues arising from the consultation.  The Panel will report to the Secretary of State, who may publish suggested amendments for further comment before final publication.  Draft comments have been forwarded to the Regional Assembly in order not to miss the deadline and the resolution of the Executive will be forwarded to the Assembly in due course.

The Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee had considered the draft Strategy on 20 April 2006 and a Minute Excerpt was submitted.

The Director reported that, in general, the RSS is more positive towards Cumbria than the existing Regional Planning Guidance with new references towards growth in Carlisle.  However, there were inconsistencies within the RSS relating to the way in which Carlisle’s status as a regional town and City is not always evident in some of the individual policies.

The report highlighted the implications for Carlisle of the various Policies included in the RSS with a suggested response.  The views of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee had been taken into account in formulating the response.

The Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee was present at the meeting and noted that the Overview and Scrutiny Committee's comments had been incorporated into the suggested response on the draft Regional Spatial Strategy.  He asked if a limited number of copies of the full consultation document could be made available for Members.  The Executive asked for copies of large consultation documents to be sent to the Group Offices for information in future and for Members to be advised when this had occurred.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the responses in Section 2 and 3 of Report DS.23/06 be agreed and forwarded to the North West Regional Assembly.

Reasons for Decision

To respond to the consultation on the Regional Spatial Strategy.

EX.110/06
DRAFT CUMBRIA SUB REGIONAL HOUSING STRATEGY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Sustainable Communities

Subject Matter

The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.25/06 enclosing the draft Cumbria Sub-Regional Housing Strategy for consideration as part of the consultation process for its final production.

The Strategy has been developed by the Cumbria Housing Group with an expectation from the Government Office North West that it would be in place by 12 July 2006 in order to be considered for grading as 'fit for purpose.'

The Director further reported that Carlisle City Council currently has its own Housing Strategy for the area that was rated as ‘Fit for Purpose’ in April 2005 for a five year period until 2010. 

The Draft Sub Regional Housing Strategy was a higher level document linking joint working and a number of actions across the County and, therefore, there was no conflict between the two Strategies. The Carlisle Housing Strategy is focused on delivery of actions within the local area and very much at an operational level. It is hoped that the two Strategies would fit together with current commitments being maintained and the actions for both Plans fitting together.

Expenditure on the Sub Regional Housing Strategy will depend on Government funding. A bid was approved for the current Housing Strategy schemes (revenue and capital) run by the City Council for the period 2005/06 to 2009/10, the schemes are funded from the Council's own resources.

No conflict is expected between the Sub Regional Housing Strategy and the Carlisle Housing Strategy. If additional priorities are identified by the Sub Regional Housing Strategy Group, then amendments to the Carlisle Housing Strategy may be required and this may impact on the resources available.

The Cumbria Housing Group has requested that each of the Councils in Cumbria consider and agree the content of the draft Sub-Regional Strategy with feedback requested by 16 June 2006.

However, as the Strategy would become a Policy document of the City Council, formal consultation with the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee is required and a final decision on adopting the Strategy would rest with the City Council at its meeting on 12 September 2006.

The Executive agreed that the Council's formal procedures should be followed with regard to this Strategy document.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that the draft Strategy had been considered by the Executive of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership at a meeting on 9 June 2006.  That body had also raised concerns over the tight consultation timetable given the implications of the Strategy for the Local Strategic Partnership's role in developing sustainable communities.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the draft Strategy be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for consultation and that Committee be asked to particularly examine – 

(a)
the links with Carlisle's Housing Strategy;

(b)
the mechanisms for funding.

Reasons for Decision

To enable the City Council, as a key stakeholder in the Cumbria Housing Group, to make comments which it may have on the draft Sub-Regional Housing Strategy.

EX.111/06
MANDATORY LICENSING OF HOUSES IN MULTIPLE 



OCCUPATION (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Sustainable Communities

Subject Matter

The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.35/06 informing the Executive that, with effect from 1 April 2006, mandatory licensing of Houses in Multiple Occupation (HMO) had been introduced.  The owners of certain types of HMO’s throughout the City’s area will require to apply to the Council for a licence ensuring that all properties in the private sector rental market meet certain legal standards and are managed properly.  Approximately 100 HMO's in the City Council's area would either require to be licensed or passported into the system from the existing Registration scheme.  Details of the licensing system were submitted, together with the charges to be made for a Licence which were set to cover the cost of administering the scheme.

The Director commented that no action would be taken on the proposed 10% reduction in licence fee for early payment pending the final decision of the City Council.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the criteria for licensing of HMO's which require to be licensed, as contained in Report DS.35/06, be approved, along with the proposed charging policy as detailed at Appendix 1 to the report.

2.
That the matter be referred to the City Council for formal approval.

Reasons for Decision

To make arrangements for the criteria and charging policy in connection with the new requirements with regard to the licensing of Houses in Multiple Occupation.

EX.112/06
PLANNING STANDARDS AUTHORITY (Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter

The Director of Development Services submitted Report DS.32/06 indicating that the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister had formally designated the City Council as a Best Value Planning Authority with effect from 1 April 2006 under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1999.

The reason for this designation was because performance on processing major applications to the year ending 30 June 2005 was below the targets set nationally under Performance Indicator BV109.

The Best Value targets for development control require all Local Planning Authorities to process:

(a) - 60% of major applications within 13 weeks;

(b) - 65% of minor applications within 8 weeks; and

(c) - 80% of other applications within 8 weeks.

The Best Value designation will remain in place for the 2006/07 financial year and progress will be monitored by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister.

Additional advice and assistance will be made available to the City Council through both the Planning Advisory Service and the Government Office although this will not include additional finance.  

The Council has already taken many steps to improve the service over the last two years and has met the Best Value targets in respect of BV109(b) and (c) and delivered a fully electronic planning service.  

The Planning Advisory Service has produced guidance on how Councils could improve their Development Control service to deal with major applications, as well as training for Members in competencies in dealing with planning applications.

These will assist in making sure that the City Council takes full advantage of best practice throughout the country, but nevertheless the overriding problem that remains for the City Council is the lack of staff resources.

Staff have been re-deployed and clerical staff interested in taking on more responsibility and in becoming Planning Officers are being funded to undertake professional training.  There is little else that can be done within the existing resources of the service particularly in the light of the Government’s objectives with regard to making planning more central to the core purpose of the Council.

To enable the short term problem of resources to be addressed, it would be possible to re-allocate resources from the Planning Delivery Grant and existing budgets to enable at least three additional staff to be appointed for a temporary period until July 2006. 

The longer term solution cannot be met from existing budgetary resources and would involve employing an additional two Development Control Officers and one Local Plan Officer at a cost in the region of £105,000 per annum. The Executive are, therefore, requested to recommend to Council that a supplementary estimate of £315,000 be granted, to be met from Council Reserves, to fund three additional members of staff for a fixed three year term.

A Motion from the City Council meeting on 2 May 2006 dealing with staffing in Planning Services was submitted as follows:-

"In view of the fact that our Planning Services are now a 'Standard Service', or in educational parlance 'In special measures,' and in view of the fact that the Government Office North West consider our Planning Department to be understaffed, i.e., we have 7.5 Officers, including the Manager, whereas the recommendation is 9.5 Officers, excluding the Manager (based on 1400 applications in 2005), the Council call on the Executive to begin recruitment of additional staff as a matter of urgency.'

The three year period will enable Officers to consider how best to resolve the issue on a permanent basis, taking into account any pronouncements from the Government on the continuance or not of the Planning Delivery Grant System of funding, which will be crucial to the longer term sustainability of funding for the Planning Service. 

The Planning Delivery Grant (PDG) awarded for this year is some £50,000 less than estimated.  This is despite the service meeting e-government planning and Local Development Scheme targets and targets for both ‘minor’ and ‘other’ applications.  This will create problems for the GIS/LLPG Team which, although base budgeted two years ago, is still funded through the PDG as a saving.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive:

i)
notes the designation of Carlisle as a Standards Authority from 1 April 2006; 

ii)
recommends to the City Council that a supplementary estimate of £315,000 be approved, to be met from Council Reserves, to fund three additional members of staff (two Development Control Officers and one Local Plans Officer) for a fixed three year term; and

iii)
agrees to continue to address the target that is not being met and to receive an Action Plan at its 31 July 2006 meeting and quarterly thereafter until the designation is lifted.

Reasons for Decision

It is considered that the City Council needs to address staff shortages in the Planning Service to ensure that the designation as a Standards Authority is lifted as quickly as possible and to meet the Government’s objectives for the planning service.  The decision taken to seek the appointment of additional staff meets the requirements of the Motion agreed by the City Council on 2 May 2006.

EX.113/06
CITY COUNCIL MOTION – LONSDALE CINEMA (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Leisure, Culture and Heritage

Subject Matter

To consider the following Motion agreed by the City Council on 2 May 2006:-

"This Council calls upon the Executive to arrange to undertake at the earliest opportunity a full public consultation on whether there is public support for the retention of the Lonsdale Cinema building and its redevelopment as a possible Arts Centre/Theatre for Carlisle.

The outcomes of this process should form part of the research underpinning the recently commissioned Feasibility Study into development of Arts Centre/Theatre provision for Carlisle.

In view of the long time frame for the feasibility study and the subsequent business case, we call upon the Executive to enter into discussions with Empera Estates, to seek their co-operation in protecting the building until the outcome is published."

Councillor Knapton, Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder, reported that, since the City Council meeting, action had been taken to interview and appoint, in conjunction with the Arts Council North West, a consultant to undertake work on the Theatre Arts Study which includes public consultation.  A meeting with the consultant was arranged for the week commencing 19 June 2006 to finalise their brief.  It was intended that full public consultation would be carried out in accordance with the City Council Motion to include participants and non-participants in the local arts scene, Lonsdale building supporters and that the findings should be incorporated into the overall study being undertaken.  The overall Feasibility Study would not be delayed as a result of the consultation exercise.

The Chairman also reported that a letter along the lines suggested in the City Council Motion had been sent to Empera Estates and a response was awaited.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Executive has taken steps to engage consultants to undertake consultation as requested by the City Council.

2.
That the Executive has also arranged for a letter to be sent to Empera Estates along the lines suggested by the City Council Motion and a response is awaited.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive has taken action to comply with the City Council Motion.

EX.114/06
FORWARD PLAN (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All

Subject Matter

The Forward Plan of key decisions of the Executive covering the period 1 June to 30 September 2006 was submitted.

The Director of Community Services was to have submitted a key decision report seeking a decision on the funding level of special maintenance projects to accommodate the backlog of maintenance on the Council’s properties.  This has been withdrawn as it is being incorporated into the Asset Management Plan report.

The following items were scheduled in the Forward Plan to be considered at this meeting but are now to be taken to a special Executive meeting on 16 June 2006 arranged specifically to deal with finance matters:-

· 2005/06 Provisional Outturn Reports;


(a) General Fund Outturn 2005/06;


(b) Capital Outturn 2005/06;


(c) Treasury Management Outturn 2005/06;


(d) Members Allowances Outturn 2005/06;


(e) Council Tax and National Non-Domestic Rates Outturn 2005/06;


(f) Final Flood Insurance Claim & Renewal 2006/07;

· Medium Term Financial Plan 2007/08 to 2009/10;

· Corporate Charging Policy 2007/08 to 2009/10;

· Capital Strategy 2007/08 to 2009/10;

· Asset Management Plan 2007/08 to 2009/10.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

1.
That the Forward Plan be noted.

2.
That the changes to the Forward Plan be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.115/06
OFFICER DECISIONS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by Officers were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix A, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.116/06
PORTFOLIO HOLDER DECISIONS (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various

Subject Matter

Details of decisions taken by portfolio holders were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

Not applicable

DECISION

That the decisions, attached at Appendix B, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

Not applicable

EX.117/06
CUMBRIA STRATEGIC WASTE PARTNERSHIP (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership held on 19 April 2006 were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Minutes be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To note the Minutes of the Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership meeting.

EX.118/06
CONNECTED CUMBRIA PARTNERSHIP (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Learning and Development

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meeting of the Connected Cumbria Partnership Strategic Board meeting held on 3 April 2006 were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Minutes be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To note the Minutes of the Connected Cumbria Partnership Strategic Board meeting.

EX.119/06
JOINT MANAGEMENT TEAM - MINUTES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Various 

Subject Matter

The Minutes of the meetings of the Joint Management Team held on 30 March, 13 and 27 April 2006 were submitted.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Minutes, attached at Appendix C, be noted.

Reasons for Decision

To note the Minutes of the Joint Management Team meetings.

EX.120/06
SHARED SERVICES – A PROTOCOL FOR THE CITY 



COUNCIL (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Finance and Performance Management



Learning and Development

Subject Matter

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted Report CE.14/06 of the Deputy Chief Executive concerning progress with the shared services agenda, particularly through the Achieving Cumbrian Excellence programme and the Cumbrian Local Authorities Strategic Board.

In 2005, the Audit Commission undertook a study to identify potential shared service areas among the District Councils in Cumbria.  As a result, the City Council was exploring the possibility of providing payroll services for Allerdale and the potential for shared Legal Services was still being explored.

In April 2006, the Cumbrian Local Authorities Strategic Board considered proposals for a number of shared services, i.e. Licensing, Building Control, e-recruitment, Procurement and Property rationalisation. Licensing required further work on the outline business case, but the other four services will be progressed to business case development with a sponsor for each having been identified from the Cumbrian Local Authorities Strategic Board.

Further work was now underway to develop the business cases for the proposed shared services so that individual Authorities will be able to decide whether they wish to participate.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive considered that the needs of Carlisle City Council would be best served by a clear policy within which the Council can derive maximum benefit from the shared services agenda.

This was an area where the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee may wish to undertake policy development work.  In the meantime, a protocol was submitted based on good practice in other District Councils.  The protocol was as follows:-

· Carlisle City Council will participate in collaborative projects and shared service delivery as free and willing agents and expects its independence and statutory obligations to be respected;

· The quality of service to the ultimate customer is not to be compromised;

· The differences in organisational cultures and priorities, as well as legitimate variances in the local operating environments will be respected;

· Carlisle City Council is free to form an alliance with as few or as many willing partners as it chooses;

· All costs, risks and benefits must be shared on an agreed basis;

· There must be clear arrangements in place for management and scrutiny of alliances;

· There must be an agreed process for the resolution of disputes but without prejudice to the right of withdrawal from any arrangement.

There should also be a common agreement to consult and involve employees and to introduce job protection arrangements as and when appropriate.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive stressed that the main driver of shared services for the City Council was that the service to the customer was likely to improve as a result of sharing a service.

The Chairman agreed that the quality of service provision was of prime importance to the City Council and he looked forward to the work to be undertaken by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on this matter.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the Executive confirms a commitment to the principle of Shared Services where there is a clear business case that benefits Carlisle City Council.

2.
That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be requested to arrange for policy development work to be conducted in order to inform the City Council’s strategic thinking about shared services.

3.
That the protocol, as submitted, be adopted to inform work on shared services within the City Council pending development of a comprehensive policy through the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Reasons for Decision

To provide a framework within which work on shared services can progress and enable the City Council to develop a clear policy on shared services.

EX.121/06
REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
All Portfolio Areas

Subject Matter

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services submitted Report LDS.22/06 seeking nominations for Members to serve on various outside bodies.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.  That nominations be made as follows:-

Age Concern - Carlisle and District General Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Age Concern - Cumbria District Forum

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Anchorage Centre Management Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Belah Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Mrs S Fisher, Morton and Toole

Botcherby Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Mrs Glendinning, Boaden and Scarborough

Brampton Community Association General Committee

Councillor Prest

Carlisle and District Citizens' Advice Bureau Trustee Board

Councillors Earp and Hendry

Carlisle College Corporation

Councillor Knapton (term of office expires 19.12.09)

Carlisle Council for Voluntary Service

Councillors Mrs Parsons and Glover

Carlisle and Eden Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Leadership Group

Councillor Prest

Carlisle Education Business Partnership 

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Carlisle Educational Charity

Councillors Hendry, Mrs Mallinson, Tootle and Bainbridge

Carlisle Law Centre Management Committee

Councillor Knapton

Carlisle Leisure Limited Board

Councillors Mitchelson and Stevenson

Carlisle Police Community Liaison 

Councillor Bainbridge and Morton (Councillors Dodd and Glover as subsitutes)

Carlisle Sports Council

Councillor Knapton

City Centre Management Working Group

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Conservation Area Advisory Committee

Councillor Mrs Geddes

Croftlands Trust Management Committee

Councillor Mrs Parsons

Cumbria Branch of the Local Government Association 

Councillors Mitchelson, Bloxham and Boaden

Cumbria Community Legal Services Partnership

Councillor Earp

Cumbria Health and Wellbeing Committee

Councillor Mrs Fisher (Councillor Boaden and Mrs Parsons - substitutes)

Cumbria Playing Fields Association - Executive Committee

Councillor Weedall

Cumbria Strategic Partnership

Councillor Mitchelson (Councillor Bloxham substitute) 

Cumbria Strategic Partnership - Executive Board

Councillor Mitchelson (Councillor Bloxham substitute)

Cumbria Strategic Waste Partnership

Councillor Bloxham

Currock Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Bradley, Glover and Im Thurn.

Denton Holme Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Atkinson, McDevitt and Mrs Southward

Drug and Alcohol Task Group

Councillor Mrs Parsons

East Cumbria Countryside Project

Councillors Dodd and Earp

Elizabeth Fell Memorial Trust

Councillor Mrs Fisher

Friends of Tullie House Museum and Art Gallery

Councillor Mrs Fisher

Greystone Community Association

Councillor Quilter

Hadrians Wall Tourism Partnership

Councillor Knapton

Hadrians Wall World Heritage Site Management Plan Committee

Councillor Jefferson

Harraby Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Weber, Weedall and Mrs Rutherford

Kingmoor Joint Venture Company - Kingmoor Park Properties

Councillor Knapton

Local Authority World Heritage Forum

Councillor Jefferson

Local Government Association - General Assembly

Councillor Mitchelson (Councillor Bloxham substitute)

Local Government Association - Rural Commission

Councillors Mitchelson and Jefferson

Local Government Association - Urban Commission

Councillors Bradley and Prest

Local Government Information Unit

Councillor Jefferson

Longtown Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Bloxham, C Bowman and Jefferson

Mary Hannah Almshouses Charity

Councillors Mrs Fisher, Toole (term of office expires July 2009) and C S Bowman (term of office expires February 2008)

Morton Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Aldersey, N Farmer and P Farmer

National Association of Councillors - English Region

Councillor Mrs Geddes

National Parking Adjudication Service Joint Committee

Councillor Bloxham (Councillor Morton substitute)

North Cumbria Technology College - Management Group

Councillors Mrs J Prest and Weedall

North Pennines Partnership AONB Partnership

Councillor Collier

North West Regional Housing Forum

Councillor Prest

North West Local Government Association - Regional Assembly

Councillor Mitchelson (Councillor Bloxham substitute)

North West Local Authorities Employers Organisation

Councillor Mrs Geddes (Councillor C S Bowman substitute)

Objective 2 and 3 Cumbria County Working Group

Councillor Mrs Bowman

Petteril Bank Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Martlew, Reardon and Wilson

Quality Street Competition

Councillors Mrs Fisher, Mrs Parsons and Weedall

Settle - Carlisle Railway Development Company

Councillor Earp

Solway Coast AONB Joint Advisory Committee

Councillor Collier

Stanwix Community Association

Councillor Mrs Geddes

Sure Start Carlisle South

Councillor Weedall (Councillor Mrs Martlew as substitute)

Co-opted - Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder (Councillor Prest)

Voluntary Action Cumbria

Councillor Mrs M Bowman

West Coast Rail 250

Councillor Mitchelson

Yewdale Community Centre Management Committee

Councillors Hendry, Stothard and Warwick

2.
That Councillors Dodd, Hendry and Mrs E Mallinson be nominated to continue to serve on the Board of the Carlisle Housing Association.  It is understood that Councillor Mrs Parsons has resigned from the Board although formal notification had yet to be received.  The Director of Legal and Democratic Services was requested to check whether the City Council nominations to serve on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association had to be Council Members and report back to the next meeting of the Executive.

3.
That it is noted that the following organisations to which appointments were made last year either no longer meet or no longer invite Councillor representation:-

Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership;

Cumbria Inward Investment Agency;

Cumbria Waste Management Environment Trust - Carlisle and Eden Advisory Group;

Local Economy Forum;

Carlisle and Eden Local Health Group.

Reasons for Decision

To make nominations for Members to serve on various outside bodies.

EX.122/06
DOWN-A-GATE COMMUNITY CENTRE (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Leisure, Culture and Heritage

Subject Matter

The Director of Community Services submitted Report CS.23/06 on progress with the Motion agreed by the City Council on 3 May 2005 that the Executive be requested to allocate funding to the Down-a-gate Centre at Warwick Bridge on the same basis as money is made available to urban Community Centres in Carlisle.

The Executive had, on 30 August 2005, approved a grant of £10,000 to enable the Centre's Trustees to appoint a temporary Development Worker with a brief to draw up proposals, after consultation with local residents, which outlined the potential for the future use and development of the Centre.

The outcome had demonstrated that there is potential to develop use of the Centre, particularly as the refurbishment work necessitated by the January 2005 floods, has resulted in a significant upgrading of the building which will make it more attractive and accessible to a wider range of users.

Community centres are supported by way of an annual grant and the amount varies from Centre to Centre.  On average, the Council's contribution to the annual income of Community Centres, excluding maintenance, is around 45% of the total cost of running them.

If the Council was to support Down-a-gate Community Centre at this level, based on their projections of income and expenditure, the contribution would be around £10,500 per annum.  The Director reported that there was some funding remaining in the budget allocated to cover the Development Worker post.  The Executive may wish to consider providing reduced funding of £5,000 in 2006/07 from the Grants for Leisure Budget.

The following options were submitted for Members to consider:-

a)
Approve a grant and seek a supplementary estimate for the appropriate amount from the City Council;

b)
Do not approve any future revenue funding;

c)
Approve a reduced grant for this year, taking the money from the Grants for Leisure budget and a further grant for future years be accommodated by reducing the grants available to other Centre, bearing in mind the subsequent impact and implications that may have on those Centres’ financial position.

Councillor Knapton, Leisure, Culture and Heritage Portfolio Holder, reported that he had attended a re-opening event for Down-a-gate Community Centre on 11 June 2006 which had been well supported by the local community.  The refurbishment of the Centre following the floods had produced a much better facility and it was being well used by a number of groups and had also attracted a number of private hirings.  The Centre was now an asset to that part of rural Carlisle.

Summary of options rejected

The following options were rejected:-

a)
Approve a grant and seek a supplementary estimate for the appropriate amount from the City Council;

b) 
Do not approve any future revenue funding.

DECISION

1.
That for the 2006/07 financial year, funding of £5,000 from the Grants for Leisure Budget, together with the remainder of the funding allocated for the Development Worker post, be allocated towards the running costs of the Down-a-gate Community Centre.

2.
That funding for future years will be considered by the Executive as part of the Budget process.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive allocated funding towards the running costs of the Down-a-gate Community Centre for 2006/07 and will consider funding in future years as part of the Budget process.

EX.123/06
LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT FOR CUMBRIA - DRAFT 



OUTCOMES FRAMEWORK (Non-Key Decision)
Portfolio
Promoting Carlisle

Subject Matter

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services submitted Report LDS.35/06 setting out a draft Outcomes Framework being proposed by the Cumbria Strategic Partnership to form the basis of a Local Area Agreement for Cumbria.  The City Council was invited to comment upon the draft Outcomes prior to the submission of the Outcomes Framework to the Government Office North West by 30 June 2006.

The basis of the Agreement was that relevant stakeholders would identify a range of broad outcomes for Cumbria and then the various partner and stakeholder organisations in the County will align their activity to meet the agreed objectives set out in the Agreement.  The Agreement will then be signed off on behalf of stakeholders by the County Council and the Government Office North West.  Local Area Agreements were a new way of working, aimed at improving the effectiveness and efficiency of Local Authorities and their partners, so as to provide seamless services to people in the locality concerned through a jointly agreed strategy.

The Local Area Agreement for Cumbria will cover five thematic ‘blocks’ as follows:

· Safer and Stronger Communities;

· Children and Young People;

· Healthy Communities and Older People;

· Economic Development;

· Sustainable Communities.

The Sustainable Communities block is intended to be cross cutting and pick up aspects not caught in the other four blocks e.g. Planning, Housing, Sport, Environmental issues and Waste Management.

It is intended that the full Cumbria Agreement will be signed and go ‘live’ from April 2007 although the Local Area Agreement in respect of the Safer and Stronger Communities block has already gone live from April 2006.

The County Council would act as accountable body for the Agreement.

The Executive noted that a number of City Councillors had been involved in working up the detail of the Agreement.  The Executive had no further comments to make at this stage.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

1.
That the timetable for processing the Local Area Agreement generally and the draft Outcomes Framework proposals be noted.

2.
That the Executive do not wish to make any specific comments on the Agreement at this stage.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive was generally satisfied with the terms of the Local Area Agreement at this stage.

EX.124/06
IMPROVING THE ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF 



THE COUNCIL (Non-Key Decision)

Portfolio
Environment and Infrastructure

Subject Matter

To consider a reference from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee of 20 April 2006 seeking the Executive to agree that a separate "Overview and Scrutiny Member Champion" should be appointed from this Committee to sit on the Sustainability Working Group.

The Executive noted that the Sustainability Working Group was an Officer Working Group and that appointing an "Overview and Scrutiny Member Champion" to the Group could prejudice the ability of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to impartially scrutinise this area of the Council's work in the future.

Summary of options rejected

None

DECISION

That the Executive does not agree that an "Overview and Scrutiny Member Champion" should be appointed from the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee to sit on the Sustainability Working Group for the reasons stated above.

Reasons for Decision

The Executive noted that the Sustainability Working Group was an Officer Working Group and that appointing an "Overview and Scrutiny Member Champion" to the Group could prejudice the ability of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to impartially scrutinise this area of the Council's work in the future.

(The meeting ended at 2.45pm)

